
 
CANBY UTILITY 

REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
NOVEMBER 10, 2020 

7:00 P.M. 
 

AGENDA 
 
Due to COVID-19 Pandemic, the Board of Directors and staff will be attending the meeting virtually.  The public 
is invited to attend the meeting virtually or in person at Canby Utility’s office, with measures in place to comply 

with the Governor’s Executive Order regarding social distancing. 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

II. AGENDA 
 Additions, Deletions or Corrections to the Meeting Agenda 

III. CONSENT AGENDA 
 Approval of Agenda 
 Approval of Regular Board Meeting Minutes of October 13, 2020 (pp. 1-5) 
 Approval of Write-Offs  
 Approval of Payment of Water and Electric Bills 

IV. CITIZEN INPUT ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 

V. BOARD REPORT 
 Chairman Comments 
 Board Member Comments 

VI. STAFF REPORTS   
Customer Service Supervisor: 
 Annual Red Flag Rules Update (pp. 6-14) 
 COVID-19 Utility Billing Comparison (pp. 15-16) 

 
General Manager Updates 

VII. EXECUTIVE SESSION The Canby Utility Board will adjourn its regular meeting 
to go into executive session pursuant to ORS 192.660(2)(d) to discuss labor 
negotiations. Upon completion of the executive session the Board will return to its 
regular meeting. 

VIII. RECOMMENDATION Approve Collective Bargaining Agreements with the 
International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers for the Electrical, and Office and 
Water Workers – Steven Schuback, Labor Attorney at Peck, Rubanoff and 
Hatfield; and Barbara Benson, Human Resources/Administration Manager (pg. 17) 

IX. ADJOURN 



CANBY UTILITY  
REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

OCTOBER 13, 2020 
Due to COVID-19 Pandemic, the Board of Directors and staff attended the meeting virtually. The public was 

invited to attend the meeting in person at Canby Utility's office, with measures in place to comply with the 
Governor’s Executive Order regarding social distancing. 

Board Present: Chairman Hill; Members Brito, Wagner, Horrax, and Thompson 

Staff Present: Daniel P. Murphy, General Manager; Barbara Benson, Board Secretary; 
Carol Sullivan, Finance Manager; Sue Arthur, Purchasing Agent; Dee 
Anne Wunder, Customer Service Supervisor; and Doug Erkson, 
Operations Manager  

Others Present:  Tim Dale, City Council Liaison; Yolanda DiPeri and Mike Ott, citizens 

Chairman Hill called the Regular Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

Chairman Hill presented the meeting agenda for consideration.  He asked for any additions, 
deletions, or corrections to the meeting agenda, and there were none.   

Chairman Hill presented the consent agenda for approval.  Member Brito made the *MOTION to 
approve the consent agenda, consisting of the meeting agenda, regular meeting minutes of 
September 8, 2020, write-offs in the amount of $7,995.54, and payment of the electric and water 
department bills in the amount of $1,540,584.33.  Member Wagner seconded, and the motion 
passed unanimously. 

Chairman Hill asked for citizen input on non-agenda items, and there was none. 

Chairman Hill began the public hearing proceedings for adjusting water rates at 7:03 p.m. and 
gave an overview of the proceedings. Finance Manager Carol Sullivan reviewed the proposed 
rate adjustment. She stated that the Canby Utility Board proposes to increase overall water 
revenues by 9.53% effective November 1, 2020. The additional revenues will provide the 
necessary funding to cover increased general operating expenses, including labor costs and 
materials used in water line repairs. The additional revenue generated will also provide funding 
for future water master plan projects identified and scheduled to be constructed when expected 
growth dictates. These future master plan projects include replacing old water mains and 
building a new water treatment plant that will produce drinking water from the Willamette River. 

Member Thompson asked about the last time the Board adjusted water rates.  Sullivan stated that 
the most recent water rate adjustment was four years ago. Chairman Hill added that the Board 
normally considers water rates adjustments every two years; however, in 2018 it was decided 
that no rate adjustment was necessary.  
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Chairman Hill then invited the public to provide testimony on the rate proposal.  

Mike Ott, Canby resident, asked about the duration of the proposed rate increase.  Sullivan 
replied that staff reviews the water rates annually and considers rate adjustments every two 
years.  Sullivan noted that the new water rates, if approved, would continue on until the next rate 
adjustment.   

Yolanda DiPeri, a Canby resident, asked if the percentage of the proposed rate adjustment is 
standard.  Sullivan replied that the rate adjustment in 2016 was also 9.53%, and lower in 
previous years.  DiPeri asked if there was any way for Canby customers to reduce their increased 
costs. Sullivan said that customers could conserve water as a way to reduce their bill impact.  
DiPeri explained that she lives in a mobile home park and is billed for water usage by the park’s 
landlord.  A discussion ensued regarding Canby Utility’s customer relationship for water service 
when the bill payer is a landlord and bills tenants for utilities. 

Board Secretary Barbara Benson read a comment submitted by Hanna Myers, a Canby resident. 
Myers' letter stated that the rate hearing information she received did not mention the water taste 
and odor issues.  She commented that the Board could address the problem with the revenues 
generated by the rate increase.  Chairman Hill said that resolving the water taste and odor issues 
would require a new treatment plant.  The main driver for constructing the new plant is related to 
treatment capacity, which is not currently an issue.  The new treatment plant construction is 
expected to cost several million dollars.   

DiPeri requested to add another comment.  She stated that she does not use the water for cooking 
due to concerns about its quality.  She has heard that the DEQ has allowed the City of Molalla to 
discharge its wastewater effluent without following all the required procedures of their permit.  
Member Thompson asked staff for a brief report on this issue for the benefit of the public.  
General Manager Daniel Murphy spoke about the known taste and odor concerns in our drinking 
water caused by the organic compounds, Geosmin and Methylisoborneol (MIB). These 
compounds are residuals from the harmless green algae that typically bloom during the 
summertime months.  Murphy said, to make matters worse for Canby, there are also entities 
upriver from our intakes that are permitted by the DEQ to discharge their retention ponds into the 
river.  Murphy noted that Canby Utility’s water treatment plant could remove all known harmful 
contaminants from the source water. A rigorous testing program confirms the treatment plant's 
ability to remove harmful contaminants. Murphy added that Canby Utility's water quality meets 
or exceeds all testing requirements mandated under state and federal regulations.  The yearly 
water testing results are compiled into an annual water quality report and mailed to our 
customers in June.   Murphy stressed that the two compounds are harmless, and the water is safe 
for consumption. These compounds are considered an aesthetic property of the water and not 
regulated. The proposed new treatment plant, when built, will be designed to remove those 
harmless compounds.  Murphy also talked about how the rate increase will help in planning for 
that future project.   
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Member Thompson asked Murphy to talk about Canby Utility’s water filter rebate program.  
Murphy stated that the Board implemented a rebate program in 2016-2017 for businesses and 
residential customers who purchase a water filter system. Residential customers are eligible for a 
one-time $25 rebate for a consumer type of filter system, such as a Brita.  Commercial customers 
are eligible for a one-time $200 rebate for a commercial filtration system.  
 
Mr. Ott asked if Canby Utility is proposing to offer a senior citizen rate discount.  Murphy 
replied that Mr. Ott would need to explore this option with his landlord since Canby Utility has 
no authority over the rates he pays as a tenant in that park.  The landlord pays for the water 
consumption at a meter, and then they determine how to collect from their tenants. Murphy said 
that there are no discounted rates in the rate proposal.  Chairman Hill asked Sullivan what the 
average bill increase for our residential customers will be as a reference point.  Sullivan said the 
residential bill impact is $2.74 per month based on average consumption.     
 
Chairman Hill closed the public testimony at 7:27 p.m. after the Board heard all public 
testimony.  Hill invited Board members to ask for additional clarification if needed, but there 
was none.  Member Brito then made the *MOTION to close the public rate hearing and continue 
consideration of the water rate adjustment. Member Horrax seconded, and the motion passed 
unanimously. The public hearing was closed. 
 
Member Brito made the *MOTION to Adopt Resolution No. 305, adjusting Canby Utility’s 
water rates through the base and consumption charges, option C, for an overall rate increase of 
9.53% to be effective November 1, 2020.  Member Thompson seconded the motion, and the roll 
call ballot was as follows: Member Brito, aye; Member Wagner, aye; Member Horrax, aye; 
Member Thompson, aye; and Chairman Hill, aye. The motion passed 5 to 0. 
 
Operations Manager Doug Erkson presented the quarterly reliability report.  Canby Utility’s 
numbers, compared to the industry’s typical values, are well below industry averages.  The 
outages experienced this quarter were related to squirrels and tree limbs.  Those outages were 
handled quickly, and the outages were short in duration.  
 
Finance Manager Carol Sullivan presented the fourth quarter, year-end financials through June 
30, 2020. She noted that the financial report did not include the adjustment for the Governmental 
Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement 68 and 75. This GASB reporting is related to 
financial reporting for pensions and post-employment benefits other than pension. Sullivan stated 
that including the GASB will change expenses, and the comparison to the budget will be 
distorted because the adjustments would add approximately $315,000 to the expenses. She noted 
that the auditors would include the GASB statements in their upcoming audit presentation. 
 
Sullivan reviewed the profits resulting from operations and capital contributions. The electric’s 
operating profit was $848,787, plus capital contributions of $1,167,759, resulted in a net income 
of $2,016,546. The water’s operating profit was $161,737, plus capital contributions of 
$1,829,324, resulted in a net income of $1,991,061.  
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The profits resulting from operations with capital contributions compared to budget for the year-
end showed that the electric department year-to-date net income was $923,666 over budget.  
Sullivan stated the reasons for the variance, including higher small-commercial sales, increased 
capitalized labor, a vacant position, and more hook-up fees than budgeted for.  The water 
department’s year-to-date net income was $16,465 under budget. Sullivan reviewed the reasons 
for the variance, including higher commercial sales, increased capitalized labor, and 
contributions by others/developers’ subdivisions received.  
 
Sullivan then reviewed the cash reserves for the year-end. The electric reserves are under the 
target by $54,229 but over the $4 million minimum threshold by $6,292,270. Sullivan noted that 
those reserves would go towards paying for the construction of Phase 2 of the combined service 
center. The water cash reserves are over the target by $629,727 and over the $2 million minimum 
threshold by $3,425,643. Sullivan stated there was a large expenditure expected at the beginning 
of the year that did not occur. The existing reserve funds would go towards purchasing the future 
water treatment plant land from the electric department.  A brief discussion ensued regarding the 
GASB 68 and 75 adjustments.  
 
Customer Service Supervisor Dee Anne Wunder presented the updated COVID-19 utility billing 
comparison showing payment activity for July through September for 2019 to 2020. Wunder said 
that there was not much change from the previous report and that staff continues to reach out to 
customers daily. Wunder noted that the large increase of funds collected were related to system 
development charge payments.  
 
Board Secretary Barbara Benson reported that Canby Utility’s annual employee recognition 
event was scheduled for December 5.  Due to COVID-19, she had to place the event on hold.  
According to the venue, Clackamas County’s Phase 1 of reopening limits dinner parties to no 
more than 25 people.  Should the county move to Phase 2 before the planned event, the limit 
would increase to 50 people.  Benson said she wanted to get the Board’s thoughts on postponing 
the event until the spring to see if the restrictions have loosened by then. Otherwise, she will 
need to cancel the event for the current fiscal year. The Board agreed that postponing the event 
until spring was a good option.  
  
General Manager Dan Murphy gave an update on the summer water demand. The average daily 
use for August was 2.89 million gallons per day (mgd). Murphy shared comparison data for 
water usage for September 2020 compared to September 2019. Water demand had only exceeded 
4 mgd twice during the month. The water treatment plant can treat up to 8 mgd. Murphy said that 
the existing water demands have continued to leave plenty of excess capacity to meet the needs 
of the community.  Murphy added that the recent wildfires had raised some concern for water 
quality caused by ash flowing into the river basin when the rains returned. Veolia Water was 
prepared to issue water quality advisory notices and any other necessary measures had there been 
a problem.  Fortunately, there were no water supply or treatment issues impacting Canby’s 
source water.  Murphy said that September is typically the month when there is a drop in water 
demand, which was true for this year. Murphy explained the reasons for his continued water 
demand reporting and that he will not be reporting on water consumption until next summer. 
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Murphy anticipates a new treatment plant will need to be built in approximately 10 to 15 years 
from now.  
 
Murphy reported that the Operations Field Supervisor position has been filled.  Jason Berning 
has been hired for this important management position.  Berning has worked for PGE for the past 
25 years in a very similar role.  Murphy shared the positions Berning held while working for 
PGE.  Berning’s first day will be November 2.  
 
Murphy reported he will be on vacation starting Thursday, October 15.  
 
Member Brito made the *MOTION to adjourn the meeting.   Member Wagner seconded, and the 
motion passed unanimously. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:46 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
             
Robert Hill, Chairman    David Horrax, Member 
 
 
 
             
Jack Brito, Member    Melody Thompson, Member   
 
 
 
              
Todd Wagner, Member   Barbara Benson, Board Secretary  
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MEMORANDUM 
November 2, 2020 

 
TO: Chairperson Hill, Member Brito, Member Wagner, Member Horrax 

and Member Thompson 
 
FROM: Dee Anne Wunder, Customer Service Supervisor 

SUBJECT: Annual Red Flag Rules Update 

Overview: The Federal Trade Commission requires every creditor to establish an “Identity 
Theft Prevention Program” that is defined by the Red Flag Rules. Canby Utility   
established this program in November 2008. 

 
Staff follows the current policy which is in compliance with the Federal rules. We are 
pleased to report that there have not been any incidents over the past year. The annual Red 
Flag Rules training was completed by our customer service staff on October 28, 20202. 

 
A copy of the Identity Theft Prevention Program is attached for your review. 

I will be available to answer any questions the Board may have. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

154 NW First Avenue ∙ PO Box 1070 ∙ Canby ∙ OR 97013 ∙ Tel: 503-266-1156 ∙ Fax: 503-263-8621 
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MEMORANDUM 
November 3, 2020 

 
TO: Chairman Hill, Member Brito, Member Wagner, Member 

Horrax, and Member Thompson 
 

FROM: Dee Anne Wunder, Customer Service Supervisor 
 

SUBJECT:  COVID-19 Utility Billing Comparison  
 
The attached report compares activity of payments and delinquencies for the 
months of August, September, and October 2019 to the same months in 2020. I 
will update the comparisons monthly to monitor impacts from the COVID-19 
pandemic. 

 
I will be available to answer questions during the Board Meeting. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

1265 S.E. 3rd Avenue ∙ PO Box 1070 ∙ Canby ∙ OR 97013 ∙ Tel: 503-266-1156 ∙ Fax: 503-263-8621 
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August-2019 August-2020 Sept. 2019 Sept. 2020 Oct. 2019 Oct. 2020

Statements Mailed 7,997                   8,170                   7,998                   8,162                   8,024                   8,188                   

1,187                   1,170                   1,157                   1,373                   1,651                   1,334                   

   

Delinquent Accounts 200,739$            260,631$            230,059$            301,548$            175,988$            278,539$            

Average Delinquent Amount 169$                    223$                    199$                    220$                    107$                    209$                    

Percentage of Delinquencies 
From Prior Month Billing

15% 15% 14% 17% 21% 16%

Number of Payments 6,996                   7,746                   6,996                   7,955                   8,120                   6,814                   

1,994,567$         1,569,907$         1,528,592$         

Canby Utility

COVID Utility Billing Comparison 2019 & 2020

November 3, 2020

Delinquent Notices

Bank Deposits, SDC's, and Misc 
Payments

1,482,377$         1,613,751$         1,482,377$         
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1265 SE Third Avenue ∙ PO Box 1070 ∙ Canby ∙ OR   97013 ∙ Tel: 503-266-1156 ∙ Fax: 503-263-8621 

MEMORANDUM 
November 5, 2020 

TO: Chairman Hill; Members Brito, Wagner, Horrax, and Thompson 

FROM: Daniel Murphy, General Manager 
Barbara Benson, Human Resources Manager 

SUBJECT: Recommendation to Approve Collective Bargaining Agreements 
Suggested Motion: I move to authorize the General Manager to execute the collective 
bargaining agreements with the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 125, 
for the Office and Water Workers and Electric Workers.  

Recommendation:  Staff recommends that the Board approve the proposed collective 
bargaining agreements as presented in discussion for the term of July 1, 2020, through June 30, 
2023.   

Background:  The current labor agreements between Canby Utility and the International 
Brotherhood of Electrical Workers (IBEW) expired on June 30, 2020.  Due to the COVID-19 
pandemic, negotiating the successor agreements with the Union was delayed, and bargaining 
did not begin until July 15, 2020.  The IBEW members have ratified the agreements, and they 
will need Board approval to become effective. 

The substantive collective bargaining agreement modifications, if approved, are as follows: 
• Three-year agreement
• Wage increases were bargained for all classifications for cost-of-living using the same

CPI (Consumer Price Index) that is used to calculate management’s wage adjustments.
The current CPI for 2020 is 1.5%.  In 2021 and 2022, the CPI index will again be used
to calculate wage adjustments; however, there will be a guaranteed 2% to 4% wage
increase.  Due to market conditions in the industry, most positions will receive a spot
increase in addition to the cost-of-living adjustment.

• Prescription drug benefits will have higher copays, beginning in January 2021, that
have the potential for sizeable out-of-pocket cost increases for employees and their
covered dependents.  To help offset this impact, Canby Utility will provide employees
with an additional $25 monthly contribution to their HRA-VEBA account starting in
January 2021 and January 2022.

• Vacation accruals and maximum carry-over hours were modified to eliminate a
complex roll-over calculation and vacation borrowing process.  Employees will have a
maximum vacation bank accrual of 400 hours upon their anniversary date. Employees
will still have the option to roll over a portion of their vacation into the Board
provided deferred compensation plans. Newly hired employees will receive a lump
sum of 40 hours in their vacation bank upon successfully completing probation.
Employees with more than 19 years of employment will earn one additional week of
vacation.

Dan, Steven Schuback, and I will be available to answer questions you may have.  
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